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months old. After high school and college, he 
joined the National Guard and was deployed 
to Afghanistan for a year where he served as 
an Apache helicopter mechanic in Bravo Com-
pany, 1/285th Attack Reconnaissance Bat-
talion. Wearing the uniform of the United 
States Army and serving his country was 
something he never took for granted. He was 
an outstanding soldier who will be remem-
bered fondly by his Officers, NCOs and fellow 
Soldiers for his outstanding personality and at-
titude. 

Christian worked for Dillon Aero of Scotts-
dale, and loved his job. His coworkers remem-
ber him as someone who was a joy to work 
with and was always willing to help no matter 
the circumstance. 

We remember Christian and offer our deep-
est condolences and sincerest prayers to his 
family. My words cannot effectively convey the 
feeling of great loss nor can they offer ade-
quate consolation. However, it is my hope that 
in future days, his family may take some com-
fort in knowing that Christian made a dif-
ference in the lives of many others and serves 
as an example of a competent and caring 
leader and friend that will live on in the hearts 
and minds of all those he touched. 

Christian is survived by his mother Cheryll, 
his father Dave, his sister Jennifer, brother-in- 
law Todd, nephew Tanner, niece Hailey and 
many aunts, uncles, and cousins. His father, 
Dave, the former Adjutant General of the Ari-
zona Guard, and his wife Cheryll are both 
close members of the Arizona military family 
and we mourn this tragic loss with them. 

This body and this country owe Christian 
and his family our deepest gratitude, and we 
will today and forevermore honor and remem-
ber him and his service to our country. 
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OUR UNCONSCIONABLE NATIONAL 
DEBT 

HON. MIKE COFFMAN 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 20, 2010 

Mr. COFFMAN of Colorado. Madam Speak-
er, today our national debt is 
$13,242,893,842,328.75. 

On January 6th, 2009, the start of the 111th 
Congress, the national debt was 
$10,638,425,746,293.80. 

This means the national debt has increased 
by $2,604,468,096,034.95 so far this Con-
gress. 

This debt and its interest payments we are 
passing to our children and all future Ameri-
cans. 
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HONORING THE UNL PANHANDLE 
RESEARCH AND EXTENSION CEN-
TER FOR 100 YEARS OF SERVICE 

HON. ADRIAN SMITH 
OF NEBRASKA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 20, 2010 

Mr. SMITH of Nebraska. Madam Speaker, 
on Saturday, July 24, the University of Ne-

braska-Lincoln Panhandle Research and Ex-
tension Center will celebrate 100 years of 
service to Western Nebraska. 

It goes without saying agriculture is the life-
blood of Nebraska’s Third District, and the en-
tire state as well. The Third District of Ne-
braska encompasses 65,000 square miles. It 
is not unheard of for one area of the state to 
be dealing with drought conditions while an-
other area is having flooding. 

This is exactly why this facility is so impor-
tant to the panhandle of Nebraska. Western 
Nebraska grows a completely different set of 
crops from the eastern areas of our state. The 
land is different, the growing season is short-
er, even the kinds of bugs and weeds are dif-
ferent. Timely and appropriate information and 
research can mean the difference between a 
successful growing season and a dis-
appointing one. 

The original experimental substation was 
constructed on 160 acres provided by the U.S. 
Bureau of Reclamation to the U.S. Department 
of Agriculture. By July 1910 an office and lab-
oratory had been built, in addition to a barn, 
grain bin, machine shed and other structures. 
USDA managed the plots until 1948, when the 
land and management were turned over the 
State of Nebraska, and subsequently the Uni-
versity of Nebraska-Lincoln. 

Today, the Panhandle Research and Exten-
sion Center has over a dozen faculty mem-
bers—most of which hold joint appointments in 
research and extension. Disciplines such as 
entomology, weed science, irrigation manage-
ment, machinery systems, plant pathology, al-
ternative crops, dry bean breeding, cow-calf 
production and range management, and entre-
preneur and business development—among 
others—are represented. 

The Center has made a tremendous dif-
ference over the last 100 years, and I fully ex-
pect the impact to continue on long into the fu-
ture. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE SERVICE OF 
RICHARD D. GASKALLA, FLOR-
IDA DEPARTMENT OF AGRI-
CULTURE AND CONSUMER SERV-
ICES 

HON. ADAM H. PUTNAM 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 20, 2010 

Mr. PUTNAM. Madam Speaker, I rise today 
to honor a dedicated public servant, who has 
made an invaluable contribution toward safe-
guarding the future of agricultural production in 
our State and Nation. Richard D. Gaskalla, 
serving as Director, Division of Plant Industry, 
has distinguished himself through a marked 
career at the Florida Department of Agriculture 
and Consumer Services. His exemplary serv-
ice over the last 25 years is to be com-
mended. I rise to honor Richard Gaskalla on 
the occasion of his retirement from the Florida 
Department of Agriculture, and congratulate 
him on his future endeavors as he moves on 
to serve and protect our Nation through the 
Department of Homeland Security. 

Raised in Jacksonville, Florida, Mr. Gaskalla 
graduated from Florida State University in 

1975 with a degree in Biological Sciences. He 
began his career as a District Agricultural 
Products Specialist in Fort Lauderdale, Florida 
with the Department of Agriculture and Con-
sumer Services, Division of Plant Industry, Bu-
reau of Plant Inspection. 

He quickly progressed, promoted to Agricul-
tural Products Specialist Supervisor respon-
sible for interpretation and dissemination of 
plant import and export regulations, post entry 
quarantine programs, and the Bureau of Plant 
Inspection’s interactions with the Division of 
Inspection, Bureau of Road Guard Agricultural 
Inspection Stations. In 1988, he was ap-
pointed Director of the Division of Plant Indus-
try overseeing all division programs, including 
emergency pest and disease eradication ac-
tivities and other functions. 

Under his direction, the Division of Plant In-
dustry has strengthened the state of prepared-
ness against threats of serious agricultural- 
pests and diseases. His steadfast and com-
mitted efforts, in collaboration with many agen-
cies and organizations at the State, regional, 
and national level have directly enhanced poli-
cies affecting Florida and U.S. agriculture. 

As a dedicated and knowledgeable leader in 
the field of plant pest regulatory programs, 
Richard Gaskalla has made valuable contribu-
tions through his service on many national 
panels and oversight bodies. His work on the 
Safeguarding American Plant Resources Re-
view set forth a comprehensive policy de-
signed to improve United States agriculture 
protection programs. Mr. Gaskalla also served 
on the National Plant Board Advisory Council, 
which provides a direct line for input and com-
munication on policies, issues, quarantines 
that affect U.S. and international agricultural 
production. 

He has facilitated safe trade among nations, 
based on sound phytosanitary scientific stand-
ards, formulating several successful export 
certifications for U.S. agricultural products to 
foreign markets. In his tenure with the Division 
of Plant Industry, Mr. Gaskalla was involved in 
several efforts to combat dangerous pests and 
disease threatening the State and region’s ag-
ricultural production including the Mediterra-
nean fruit fly, imported Fire Ants, shipment 
and preservation of nursery and foliage stock, 
biological control activities against exotic pred-
ators, and noxious weed detection. In addition, 
his leadership responsibilities strengthened 
and bolstered other regulatory programs in-
volving honey bee inspections, boll weevil 
eradication, Caribbean fruit fly protocol, and 
commodity treatments. 

Most recently, Mr. Gaskalla has been in-
volved in the development and implementation 
of the Citrus Health Response Program, a crit-
ical national program designed to help mitigate 
the impact of dangerous pests and diseases 
facing North American citrus. 

Richard Gaskalla has been awarded numer-
ous awards and citations, including among 
other prestigious honors, the United States 
Department of Agriculture Honor Award. 

It is my privilege to honor Richard 
Gaskalla’s outstanding public service upon his 
retirement from the Florida Department of Ag-
riculture and Consumer Services, and thank 
him for his countless contributions and tireless 
efforts to safeguard and sustain American ag-
riculture. I commend and recognize his efforts, 
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